 MANORBIER COMMUNITY COUNCIL (MCC)
Meeting of Full Council held at Jameston Village Hall, Jameston
Monday 3 October 2016 – 7.00pm.
MINUTES

Present: Cllr Ray Hughes (Chair), Cllr Donna Chiffi (part of meeting), Cllr Rob Hall, Cllr Chris Haynes, Cllr Ray Hine, Cllr Marcia Kidney, Cllr John Long, Cllr Siobhan McClelland, Cllr Lynda Parker, Cllr Graham Willcocks, Cllr John Williams, Cllr Terry Williams (Vice-chair) and Ian Morris (Clerk and Proper Officer). County Councillor Phillip Kidney was also present.

A well attended Public Participation session took place between 7.00pm and 7.23pm. Dog walking in Jameston play area, planning matters and provision of community Christmas trees were discussed. 
Cllr Hughes asked that the Clerk begin taping the meeting, in line with MCC policy, using a digital voice recorder, to aid drafting of the Minutes. No other video or audio recording was permitted. 
129/16
Apologies for absence: None although Cllr Chiffi had confirmed that she would be late in attending due to work commitments.
130/16
To receive any declarations of interest: Cllr Hughes reminded Members that, if at any point in the meeting they felt they had a Personal or Prejudicial Interest in any item not already declared, they were to inform the Chair or Clerk immediately. 
Cllr Parker declared a Prejudicial Interest in agenda item 6(a) – (Planning – NP/16/0502/FUL). Cllr McClelland declared a Personal Interest in agenda item 9 - (To consider a donation request in respect of Skrinkle Play Area). Cllr Willcocks declared a Prejudicial Interest in agenda item 15(a) - (Registration of Corner House land, Jameston). Cllr Hine declared a Prejudicial Interest in agenda item 6 (a) - (Planning – NP/16/0502/FUL) and a Personal Interest in agenda item 15(a). Cllr Hall declared a Personal Interest in agenda items 9; 10 - (To consider and agree floodlight remedial work at the North Sports field, Manorbier) and 15 (a). Cllr Hall also declared a Prejudicial Interest in agenda item 11 (To consider a donation toward the public liability insurance for MUFC and the Community Bonfire, to be held at the North Sports field, Manorbier, on 5 November 2016). Cllr John Williams declared a Personal Interest in agenda items 6(a) and 14 (To receive an update on play area inspections and remedial work at Jameston Play Area). Cllr Haynes declared a Personal Interest in agenda item 14. 
131/16
To approve and sign as a true and correct record the Draft Minutes of the Full Council Meeting held on 5 September 2016.  Cllr Chiffi had sent an email to ask if the draft Minutes at item 125/16 could be amended. Cllr Hughes read out the email. Members noted the points made by Cllr Chiffi, including the type of vehicle needing a car parking space but considered that the Minutes as drafted had summarised discussions well enough on this item. Cllr Hall proposed that the draft Minutes of the Full Council Meeting held on 5 September 2016 be accepted as a true and correct record. Seconded by Cllr Long. Vote taken – 11 in favour.  
At this point, Cllr Hughes asked the Clerk to erase the digital tape recording of the Full Council meeting held on 5 September 2016. Clerk actioned.
132/16
Matters Arising from the Full Council Meeting held on 5 September 2016. Clerk reported that he had displayed the appropriate Notice of Conclusion of Audit in each of the Community Notice boards and no member of the public had asked to see copies of the Annual Audit paperwork. 


Clerk reported that he had yet to receive a response from Network Rail (NR) about the position on local level crossing closures and car parking proposed at Manorbier Station but NR had reported back on a Safety Day held at Beavers Hill Crossing on 20 September 2016. NR said that sighting at the crossing had been checked and proven to be adequate but considered that further vegetation cut backs could possibly increase safety risks at the crossing, as users would be less likely to slow down on approach. However, NR had agreed to look at street lighting in the area along with the local authority. Clerk had responded to NR to say that MCC had not been informed of the safety day and that NR’s offer to invite MCC and the local MP to a future safety day would be taken up. Cllr Hall and Cllr McClelland said that they had both got stopped at the crossing that day and were given leaflets. Cllr Hughes reminded Members about previous discussions with NR and consultations on proposals to close local level crossings, which were used by hundreds of vehicles per day. Cllr Hughes said he intended to attend any future safety day.  
133/16
To receive and consider any correspondence. Cllr Hughes reminded Members that all correspondence can be viewed immediately prior to Full Council meetings and/or by contacting Ian Morris, Clerk, after meetings. Cllr Hughes and the Clerk highlighted the following items of correspondence;
· Letter from Mr D Morse requesting a fenced off footpath for dog walkers from Kiln House Lane across Jameston play area to Meadow Road in Jameston. 

· Email from Rebecca Evans asking if Jameston Play Area could be dog free and that the park was a great community facility. MCC was thanked for the work that had been done at the park.

· Email from Kirsty Gardiner expressing that she was totally against the play area being accessible to dogs and stating that, as a dog owner, there were plenty of walks in the area without the need for dogs to go in a play area.

· Email from Michael Tasker about the way in which vehicles were being driven in Manorbier and the danger to pedestrians. Mr Tasker asked if speed restricting measures could be considered in the village, including speed ramps, a 20 mph speed limit and appropriate signage. Cllr McClelland agreed with Mr Tasker’s comments, in particular the reluctance of drivers to slow down when passing pedestrians and considered that some speed restriction measures were needed. County Cllr Kidney had confirmed that he would contact Ben Blake, Pembrokeshire County Council (PCC), to organise some speed tests in order to start the process. Cllr McClelland asked if she could be invited to any speed tests. Cllr Parker added that speeding was also an issue around Manorbier Station and was an issue she had previously reported to PCC. Cllr Hughes thought that matters could get worse if level crossings elsewhere in the area were closed and asked County Cllr Kidney to take these matters forward with Ben Blake.
· Letter from the Monitoring Officer, PCC, about two further administrative tasks that needed to be taken forward around the adoption of the revised Code of Conduct. This included publishing an article in one or more local newspapers stating that MCC had adopted the revised Code of Conduct and then sending a copy of the adopted revised Code of Conduct to the Public Services Ombudsman for Wales. The Monitoring Officer had offered to undertake these tasks on behalf of all the Town and Community Councils in Pembrokeshire. This work would entail a contribution from MCC of up to £30. Clerk had spoken with Cllr Hughes ahead of this meeting and he had agreed to accept this offer. Members were content.
· Email from PCC about a temporary road closure in Norchard Lane, Manorbier on 27/28 October 2016.

· Letter from Boundary Commission for Wales confirming it had published on 13 September 2016 its initial proposals for changes to Parliamentary constituencies in Wales. Representations could be made on the proposals up to 5 December 2016. See www.bcomm-wales.gov.uk
· One Voice Wales (OVW) notification of a meeting of its Area Committee held on 27 September 2016. Members were asked if they wished to take up the place vacated by Cllr Hine on this committee. No nominations.

· Email from PLANED about funding opportunities. Clerk asked to copy to Andrea Thomas at Skrinkle Play Area. 

· Notification from Planning Aid Wales on planning training delivered for Town and Community Councils. 
All other correspondence was brought forward and taken as noted. 
At this point in the meeting, Cllr Hughes suggested that agenda item 13 (To consider options and agree action in respect of allowing dogs and dog walkers in Jameston Play Area) be brought forward to this stage of the meeting. Cllr Hine proposed that agenda item 13 be brought forward to agenda item 5a. Seconded by Cllr McClelland. Vote taken – all in favour.

134/16
To consider options and agree action in respect of allowing dogs and dog walkers in Jameston Play Area. Cllr Hughes reminded Members that, at the September 2016 meeting of MCC, it was agreed that Council would consider three options in respect of this item, namely;

(i) Keep the ban on dogs in Jameston Play Area in force;

(ii) Allow dog walkers access across Jameston Play Area from one gate to another, with fences in the middle of the field, for a trial period which would be monitored; and

(iii) Erect a fence around the periphery of the field, enclosing a walkway for dog walkers and their dogs, with appropriate signs, to enable them to go from gate to gate, separated from any children playing. Local dog walkers could then involve themselves in policing and cleaning this pathway.

Cllr Hughes confirmed that Members had met informally at Jameston Play Area ahead of Full Council, in order to familiarise themselves with the layout of Jameston Play Area. Cllr Hughes encouraged Members to make a decision at this meeting in order to move forward. 
Cllr Haynes asked if anyone knew of any other play areas in the county that allowed dogs into a play area. Cllr Marcia Kidney said she had spoken with the Clerks of East Williamston, Broadmoor, Llanstadwell and Neyland Councils and sought their views. All replied saying that they banned dogs from their play areas. Cllr Hughes reported that he had passed through numerous villages on his way to Mid Wales recently and every play area he saw had signs saying ‘No Dogs’ on the gated entrances. 
Cllr Hughes asked if any Member wanted to speak for option (ii), above. Cllr Hall said he was totally against dividing the play area and proposed that option (ii) be disregarded. Seconded by Cllr Haynes. Vote taken – all in favour. 

Cllr Willcocks considered that options (i) and (iii) were not necessarily mutually exclusive and that if a fence was provided around the periphery of the field for dog walkers, this would keep dogs out of the play area which, he agreed, needed to be kept dog-free. If option (iii) was taken forward, a working group of councillors and local dog walkers could be set up to police and maintain the pathway. One of the major concerns was, however, the behaviour of irresponsible dog owners. Cllr Willcocks acknowledged that this compromise had been suggested by Cllr Hughes previously. Cllr Hughes said that, as Chair, he had tried to listen to all sides on this matter. Cllr Terry Williams asked if two separate gates would need to be provided at each end of any walkway and whether this was practicable. Cllr Willcocks said that this was possible and some expense would be involved but felt MCC had a responsibility to all members of the community.
Cllr Marcia Kidney said that she felt that a dog ban should continue to be imposed in the play area and that there were other walks for dog owners in the area. Visitors to the area that were out walking their dogs might also be tempted to let dogs into the play area if they saw dogs around the periphery of the field. Cllr Marcia Kidney confirmed that the land was purchased by MCC for the children of Jameston and said that Manorbier Play Area was strictly no-dogs allowed. She considered that dogs and children did not go together in a children’s play area. Cllr Hughes confirmed that, contrary to some local belief, MCC purchased the land now known as Jameston Play Area for £1,200 in 1982 for use as a play area. The deeds did not show any public right of way and the land was not donated to MCC. Cllr Haynes wondered if dog owners would look to exercise their dogs within any walkway. Cllr Hine had some sympathy for retired dog walkers but re-iterated that this was a play area for children. Cllr Long noted that there was a basketball and football area for children very adjacent to any proposed pathway and considered that children would undoubtedly climb over any fence and retrieve balls that went over into the pathway. This could mean children stepping in any dog faeces, with the subsequent danger of disease, in what he considered would be a very confined area. 
Cllr Chiffi, who had recently joined the meeting, reported that she had visited the play area every day for a period of 6 days quite recently and could find no evidence of any children or dog walkers in the play area. Cllr McClelland said that she had listened to the strong views of those on both sides of this matter and respected all those views that had been put forward. Cllr McClelland said that it was important that members of the public understood that MCC was listening to all their views and needed to consider the evidence from both sides. Cllr McClelland added that she hoped that a compromise could be found in the way outlined by Cllr Willcocks earlier. This might bring the local Jameston community closer together on this issue. Cllr Hughes said that he hoped that councillors would consider voting either for or against this option and would not abstain, in what he considered to be one of the most contentious issues that MCC has had to debate in recent times. Cllr Hall said that he also hoped MCC would find a compromise on this matter. Cllr Hughes read out advice from RoSPA which included advice on provision of fences. 
At this point, Cllr Haynes proposed that MCC retain its total ban on dogs in Jameston Play Area. Seconded by Cllr Terry Williams. Vote taken – 6 in favour, 5 against, 1 abstention (Cllr Hughes). Cllr Hughes said that he thought it his duty as Chair to abstain from the vote in order to not offend any local groups. MCC policy to ban dogs throughout Jameston Play Area therefore was to remain in force. 
Cllr Marcia Kidney proposed that, in the light of this decision, MCC should apply to PCC for a Public Space Protection Order (PSPO), to make it a criminal offence for dogs to enter the play area. PSPOs were enforced by the Dog Wardens and the Police. Seconded by Cllr Terry Williams. Vote taken – 7 in favour, 5 abstentions. Clerk to take forward.  
Cllr Hughes said that, to help enforce any PSPO, MCC needed to remove a kissing gate at the Meadow Road entrance to the play area and erect a stile in its place. Cllr Chiffi asked about relevant direction signs. Cllr Hall said those with push chairs and prams would need to access the play area from the main entrance in Kiln House Lane. Cllr Willcocks thought that this would not be a hardship to those parents who had supported a dog ban. Cllr Long proposed that the kissing gate be removed from the Meadow Road entrance and a stile be erected in its place. Seconded by Cllr Marcia Kidney. Vote taken – 10 in favour, 2 abstentions.
At this point in the meeting, Cllr John Williams and Cllr Haynes left the room (8.26pm).

After a brief discussion, Cllr Hall proposed that Full Council ask Cllr John Williams, assisted by Cllr Haynes, to remove the gate at the Meadow Road entrance to Jameston Play Area and install a wooden stile fence. Seconded by Cllr Willcocks. Cllr Hughes confirmed that a further tender was not required in this instance, as any work undertaken by Cllr Williams would constitute an extension of an existing contract by the Council. In addition, the costs of this work would be under £3k. This would be in line with MCC’s Financial Regulations. Vote taken – 10 in favour.

At this point, (8.30pm), Cllr Chiffi left the meeting and Cllr John Williams and Cllr Haynes returned to the room and rejoined the meeting.
Cllr Hughes asked Cllr John Williams and Cllr Haynes to take things forward in removing the existing gate and to install a wooden stile fence at the Meadow Road entrance. Members agreed to ask Cllr Marcia Kidney to look at some wording for the signs at each entrance to the play area whilst a PSPO application was underway. Cllr John Williams agreed to store the existing gate for the time being once it had been removed. Members were content.
135/16
 To receive and consider the following planning applications, licence applications and other  

             notices;

a) NP/16/0511/TPO – Works to trees (T101 and T106 A and B) including Ash, Sycamore

       and a group of small broadleaves at various locations within Manorbier. Members looked  

at the locations and the proposed tree work, including felling. Cllr Hine proposed that this tree
works application be recommended for approval. Seconded by Cllr John Williams. Vote taken –

all (11) in favour.
b) NP/16/0518/FUL – Extension of existing single storey dwelling to provide 2 ensuite shower/toilet rooms at Meadowbank, Cob Lane, Jameston SA&) 8QH. Cllr Terry Williams proposed that this application be recommended for approval. Seconded by Cllr Willcocks. Vote taken – all (11) in favour.
At this point in the meeting, Cllr Hine and Cllr Parker left the room (8.39pm). Cllr Hall also left the room, declaring a Prejudicial Interest in the following item.
c) NP/16/0502/FUL – Amendment to NP/15/0526/FUL – comprising change of use of first floor from staff/managers accommodation to 3 guest rooms, new fire escape, new first floor balcony, foyer extension and change of fenestration/fascia details to white uPVC at Buttyland Caravan and Camping Park, Manorbier SA70 7SX. Members reminded themselves of the previous application (NP/15/0526/FUL) and of the MCC comments forwarded to PCNPA. Cllr Terry Williams wondered where the manager’s accommodation would now be based and also queried the extra height of the building and its foundations and the effect on neighbouring properties. Councillors queried the drainage plans and that these now appeared to show foul drainage going in a different direction. Cllr McClelland asked if any comments had been received, in addition to those received in public participation, objecting to this application. Cllr Hughes and the Clerk confirmed that no comments had been received although Cllr Hughes said that details of this application had only been received by MCC on 30 September 2016. Cllr Haynes proposed that this application be recommended for refusal on the grounds of the height of the building; foul drainage concerns over ability of cesspool to cope with extra demand and concerns over where the manager’s accommodation would now be sited. Seconded by Cllr Terry Williams. Vote taken – all (8) in favour.    

Cllr Hall, Cllr Hine and Cllr Parker returned to the room at this point (8.45pm).


Other planning notices and Planning Aid Wales training courses were noted by Full Council.

Clerk agreed to send to all councillors on email, a copy of the PCNPA papers on the LDP Review and those on PCNPA’s request for Candidate Sites for the next LDP.      
136/16
To receive and consider the Financial Statement from 13 August 2016 to 13 September 2016 and the Budget Monitoring Report for the period to 30 September 2016. Clerk had handed out copies of the Financial Statement and Budget Monitoring Report at the start of the meeting. Clerk’s financial statement showed that the opening balance on the Community Account at the start of the period was £12,371.40 and that transactions totalling £4,572.81 had cleared the account. The balance of the Business Premium Account (formerly the Base Rate Tracker Account) stood at £27,234.57 following receipt of the latest Precept payment from PCC of £6,200 and an Interest payment of £3.27. Cllr Long proposed that the Financial Statement be accepted as a true and accurate record of MCC’s financial position, seconded by Cllr McClelland. Vote taken – all (11) in favour. 
The Budget Monitoring Report was noted and accepted by Full Council.
137/16
To receive and consider the County Councillor’s Report. County Cllr Phillip Kidney provided the following updates;

· The ownership of the land alongside Lydstep bus stop (see item 120/16) could not be confirmed. PCC would look at parking restrictions but this would not be high priority. County Cllr Kidney agreed to liaise with the local resident that had raised this issue.
· County Cllr Kidney would be meeting with Ben Blake, PCC, shortly to discuss the issue raised by Mr Tasker (see item 133/16 above).
· Work on the footway from Windy Ridge to Hounsell Avenue was not a high priority for PCC but was on their works list. (see also item 143/16 below).

· Planning application NP/16/0377/FUL (Glamping site of 10 Bell tents with toilet and shower block (Retrospective) at Beavers Retreat, Beavers Hill, The Ridgeway, Manorbier SA70 8LQ) had been ‘called in’ by PCNPA.
· Request for dropped kerbs in Gainer Way, Jameston: PCC will try and undertake this work but no definite commitment at this stage.

· PCC legal department had no record of the fly tipping at Skrinkle. Cllr Hall understood that Tim Jones, PCNPA, was taking this forward.

· Ben Blake, PCC, will be asked about the painting of double yellow lines in the Jameston bus bays when County Cllr Kidney meets with him shortly.


County Cllr Kidney was thanked for his helpful update.
138/16

To receive an update and consider a donation request in respect of Skrinkle Play Area, Manorbier. No update or donation request received.
139/16

To consider and agree floodlight remedial work at the North sports field, Manorbier. Clerk read out an email from Mike Brown, Manorbier United Football Club (MUFC), requesting that some floodlight remedial work be undertaken at the North sports field. Clerk reminded members that MCC was responsible for the floodlights, as agreed in the sub lease agreement with MUFC. Clerk reported that no cost estimate for remedial work had been received but Cllr Hall agreed to chase up and confirmed that the floodlights were used at least once a week. Clllr Haynes proposed that Cllr Hughes and the Clerk take this matter forward once a satisfactory quote had been received. Seconded by Cllr Terry Williams. Vote taken – all in favour.

Cllr Hall left the room at this point (9.02pm).
 140/16
To consider a donation toward the public liability insurance for MUFC in respect of the Community Bonfire, to be held in the North sports field, Manorbier, on 5 November 2016. Cllr Terry Williams asked if the event was fund raising. Clerk confirmed the amount of funding raised in 2015 and the recipients of that funding (which included Manorbier School). Cllr Hughes confirmed that MCC provided funding of £177 to MUFC for the public liability insurance for a similar event in 2015. Cllr Long proposed that MCC provide a donation of up to £200 for the Public Liability insurance for this event. Seconded by Cllr Parker. Vote taken – 10 in favour.

Cllr Hall returned to the room at this point (9.08pm).

141/16
To consider and agree the purchase of a Flag for Commonwealth Day 2017. Further to the discussion held at the September 2016 meeting (see item 117/16), Cllr Hine proposed that MCC did not purchase any flags for Commonwealth Day 2017. Seconded by Cllr Hall. Vote taken – all in favour. 
142/16
To receive an update on play area inspections and remedial work at Jameston Play Area. Cllr Hughes confirmed that RoSPA no longer undertake the annual inspection of Jameston Play Area as PCC now do the equipment inspection work. This is undertaken at no cost to MCC. Clerk confirmed that weekly inspections continue to be undertaken by Cllr John Williams and Cllr Chiffi and that their inspection reports had been filed. One of the items highlighted by both councillors was rust appearing on the top of the support bar for the swings. PCC had also undertaken one of their ‘weekly’ inspections and had highlighted some urgent repair work (missing and tightening of bolts) to one of the ‘springy’ play pieces of equipment. Cllr Haynes had undertaken repairs to this item and had also checked bolts on other pieces of equipment and tightened where necessary. Cllr Haynes was thanked for this work. Clerk said that PCC had also sent their latest quarterly inspection report. Cllr John Williams asked if Cllr Chiffi and he should continue with their weekly inspections. Clerk reported that he had asked PCC if he and one or two councillors could accompany the PCC inspector on one of his future inspections. This might clarify whether there was a need for Cllrs John Williams and Chiffi to continue with their separate weekly inspections. Clerk awaited feedback from PCC (Emma Rees).
143/16

Action Tracking: To receive updates on the following matters;


Cllr Willcocks left the room at this point (9.14pm)


· Registration of Corner House land – Clerk reported that he had received an email from Mr Griffith (Corner House) stating that Cllr Willcocks (Wesley House) and he were ready to proceed with the purchase of the Corner House land. Cllr Hughes had passed a copy of the Land Registry papers to Mr Griffith and Cllr Willcocks to aid discussions. Cllr Hughes and the Clerk reminded Members of the offer made by Mr Griffith and Cllr Willcocks for the purchase of this land at MCC’s meeting in September 2015 during a Confidential session (see item 144/15). MCC had also agreed at that meeting that Cllr Hughes (Chair), Cllr Terry Williams (Vice chair) and the Clerk take forward the work on this matter on behalf of MCC. This sub-group now awaited a formal offer from Mr Griffith and Cllr Willcocks. 
Cllr Willcocks returned to the room at this point (9.25pm).

· Request for footpath between Wheelers Way and Hounsell Avenue, Skrinkle, Manorbier – See also item 137/16 above. Clerk reported that Ceri Rees, PCC, had confirmed by email that ‘whilst PCC could see the need for a new footway from Wheelers Way towards Hounsell Avenue, it would be difficult for PCC to justify the construction of a new footway in the verge adjacent to Hounsell Avenue when there was an existing footway that runs parallel along this residential road and already provided a link to the bus stop.’ Clerk said that Mr Rees had confirmed that PCC had added the request for a new footway from Wheelers Way to link up with the existing footway leading to Hounsell Avenue, to their database of minor works scheme requests. PCC had, however, noted that they had a number of similar requests currently on their database with only a limited annual budget to undertake improvement works.  PCC were currently reviewing the scheme prioritisation process to ensure their limited budget delivered the greatest benefits to local communities. PCC had undertaken to contact MCC in due course.
144/16
To approve the following outstanding invoices for payment;

a) I P Morris - office costs: printer ink - £25.32. Cllr Terry Williams proposed that this payment be approved. Seconded by Cllr John Williams. Vote taken – all (11) in favour.
b) Red Kite LLP – retrospective approval of £771 for legal fees in respect of Adverse Possession of Corner House land. Clerk confirmed that this was discussed at the September 2016 meeting of Full Council but formal approval of this invoice had inadvertently not been given. Cllr Long therefore proposed retrospective approval of this invoice. Seconded by Cllr Hall. Vote taken – all (11) in favour.
145/16
To consider any Emergency Items and/or Outstanding Issues before Full Council. 

Cllr Hine asked if the grass in Jameston Play Area could receive another urgent cut. Members discussed the regularity of cuts and a previous request for the grass to be cut fortnightly. Clerk was asked to contact Mr Izzard to ask for another urgent cut. 

Cllr Willcocks remarked that the work of the Clerk had risen substantially over recent months and suggested that his current salary be increased. Clerk was asked to leave the room at this point (9.33pm). Cllr Hughes highlighted some of the work recently undertaken by the Clerk and the actual hours worked. In addition, Cllr Hughes reminded Full Council of their policy on paying a set monthly salary. The current Clerk was contracted to undertake 10 hours work per week for MCC and his salary was below National Insurance thresholds. Cllr Willcocks proposed that the Clerk’s salary be increased to £383 per month (net) with immediate effect. Seconded by Cllr Parker. Vote taken – all in favour. Clerk returned to the room at this point (9.38pm). Clerk was asked for further information on Income Tax and National Insurance implications. Clerk thanked Members for their support.

Cllr Marcia Kidney offered to bring to Council some menus/locations for this year’s MCC Christmas meal and some suggested dates.


Cllr Hall invited Members to the MUFC Bonfire Night event at the North sports field on 5 November 2016. A band would be present.


Cllr Terry Williams mentioned the overgrown vegetation at Bier House, Manorbier. Cllrs Hughes, Haynes, Terry Williams and John Williams offered to trim the vegetation.


Cllr Hughes thanked Members for their patience and helpful contributions at this lengthy meeting and confirmed that the next meeting of Full Council would be on 7 November 2016.


There being no further business, the meeting closed at 9.42pm.
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